
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 10th June 2015
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillors James Burton, Steve Bellamy, Lloyd Bunday, Jan Smith and Derek Zanger

Also Present
Councillors Maggie Don, Michael Tebbutt and Keli Watts
15.EX.01
APOLOGIES



Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Mark Dearing and Lesley Thurland.
15.EX.02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor James Burton declared a personal and prejudicial interest in Item 9 on the agenda as a retailer in the town centre and indicated that he would leave the meeting room during discussion on this item.
15.EX.02
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 15th April 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
(Having declared a personal and prejudicial interest

in the following item, Councillor James Burton

left the meeting room)
15.EX.03
DELIVERING OUR TOWN CENTRES

A report was submitted which provided a review of forthcoming events and developments including:
· The Women’s Tour

· The Yards

· Improvements to the Newlands Bus Interchange

· Public Realm Phase 4 – Rising Bollards


The report was supplemented by a presentation.

Councillor Keli Watts addressed the Executive on the subject of Public Realm Phase 4 – Rising Bollards, citing examples of where businesses were experiencing some problems with delivery arrangements. She asked the Executive to keep the new arrangements under review, but stated that generally speaking, town centre businesses were supportive of the new arrangements.


In discussion, Members welcomed the report and thanked Councillor Watts for her feedback.  The recent success of the Kettfest weekend was welcomed and congratulations extended to the organisers of Kettfest and all those who had taken part in various events.


Debate was held on the rising bollards, and it was felt that the new arrangements were still settling down and needed to be kept under careful review.  Feedback from town centre users was very positive, with people commenting that the area was much safer.  It was noted that all comments made would be taken on board, and officers would look at these in more detail and, where possible, identify potential solutions to the problems experienced by some town centre businesses.


Members welcomed the Women’s Tour on 19th June. It was noted that this event would bring a community dividend to the town.


RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the update on forthcoming events and developments be welcomed; and

(ii)
the ongoing implementation of the new Traffic Regulation Order and rising bollards in Kettering Town Centre, together with the proposed review process, be noted.
.
15.EX.04
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted which:-
· Provided an update/reminder of the Council’s medium term financial strategy and associated guiding principles, and illustrated the financial modelling and the estimated levels of efficiency savings required for future years.
· Highlighted the success of the Council’s financial strategy, in particular through the delivery of efficiency savings.
· Provided a summary of the key points that will be made by the Council when responding to the Government on the current Business Rates Review consultation document.

During discussion the Executive reinforced the importance of maintaining compliance with the golden rules going forward; the prioritisation of delivery of savings, self-sufficiency and the response to Business Rates Review consultation document.

It was noted that cross-party agreement, endorsed by all councillors, had previously been given to the fiscal plan.  Growth in Northamptonshire would bring benefits to Kettering, and lobbying would continue to be very important.


In conclusion, the Executive acknowledged and commended the work carried out by the previous Portfolio Holder for Finance, Ian Jelley, and extended their appreciation for his professional approach.

RESOLVED

that:


(i)
the continued success the Council has achieved in attracting external funding be noted;

(ii)
the Council’s Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles be noted;


(iii)
the delivery of efficiency savings for 2014/15 and 2015/16 be noted; and


(iv)
the key points contained in the draft Business Rates Review consultation response at Appendix B to the report be noted.

15.EX.05
REGULATION OF INVESTIGATORY POWERS ACT 200 (RIPA)


A report was submitted which:

(i)
updated members on the use of RIPA powers, in accordance with the requirements of the Office of Surveillance Commissioners;

(ii)
informed members of the changes to the RIPA authorisation process; and

(iii)
approved the revised RIPA Surveillance Policy and the list of Authorised Officers


It was noted that the powers had not been used in the last three years. However, the Council was required to have a policy in place.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the revised RIPA Policy and Procedures Note be approved;


(ii)
the Head of Democratic and Legal Services be designated as the Senior Responsible Office for the purposes of RIPA;


(iii)
the Executive note:-

(a)
that there has been no use of RIPA for investigation in the last three years, whether by way of covert surveillance or the use of Covert Human Intelligence Sources; and

(b)
there was to be an inspection of the Council on 11th June 2015 by the Office of Surveillance Commissioners to assess compliance with the surveillance requirements of RIPA.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7.40 pm)

Signed ……………………………………………….

Chair

AI
Executive Committee No. 1
10.6.15

